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Board of Directors Meeting
Rensselaer County Regional Chamber of Commerce
90 4th Street, Troy, New York 
Thursday, April 18, 2024

Present: Matt Callahan, Sarah Caciola, Jeff Mirel, Norris Pearson, Vito Ciccarelli, Star D’Angelo, Theresa Van Duyne, Kirk Ives, Clarke Foley, Jamie Magur, James Kehoe, Aaron Vera

Zoom: David Gardell, Samantha Toews

Absent: Denee Zeigler, Astri Bryce, Angelo Grasso, Seamus Donnelly 

Staff: Olivia Clemente

CALL TO ORDER: 8:39AM

MINUTES
· Secretary’s Report									Sarah Caciola
· Review of February and March minutes. Motion to approve both made first by Star D. and seconded by Theresa V. All others were in favor, none opposed. The motion was passed.

· Treasurer's Report									Dave Gardell
· The current snapshot does not look healthy. There's $16,886 in the operating account. There's $708 in the Barker Park account. The KeyBank savings account is down to $22,000. Dave mentioned that we've dipped into that account twice to make payroll. The KeyBank checking account, which is used for special projects, is just over $2,000. Dave reports the BID has not yet received its tax assessment funds from the city of Troy which should be in the amount of $95,000 to $100,000. These funds should be received soon. The Finance Committee decided to hold some of the assessment money in a separate account, likely the special projects account, once received. Sponsorship income is up. The Finance Committee met yesterday and found payroll expenses are lower than anticipated and vendor application fees for RiverFest are up.

· Executive Director’s Report								Olivia Clemente
· Event Updates
· Earth Day Fundraiser & Clean up - There is an Earth Day fundraiser at Bar 353 on Friday April 26th from 5:00 to 9:00pm. Minimum donation will be $10.00 on a sliding scale and attendees will get a token for a free drink. Plans to restart the “Raise. Plant. Grow” initiative was announced, along with an Adopt a Tree program. Earth Day clean-up will include a march and speech by RPI organization at monument square. The clean-up begins at 8:30 and participants should meet at the BID office.
· Troy Night Out - April's Troy Night Out will be themed “Earth Night Out” with businesses focusing on sustainability.
· Annual Meeting - The annual meeting is scheduled for May 8th at 9:00 AM at the Art Center. The mayor of Troy will speak at the event and CDTA will speak on the new ridership program providing free bus passes to businesses. On the BID website under resources, you can find more information on the program and a Google form to fill out to apply. The program will focus on businesses first, and then will open to residents.
· Troy RiverFest - Troy Riverfest is scheduled for May 19th. Vendor applications are up to 80 compared to between 50 and 60 received last year. It looks like moving the event to May was a good idea. Suggestion to highlight graduation weekend. Olivia is putting information on the student networks to promote the event and will look into getting printed flyers to the local hotels.
· Rockin on the River - The band lineup for Rockin on the River is complete. Skeeter Creek will perform first, The Fleshtones will perform at the 2nd event, Blues for Breakfast will perform at the 3rd event and a Luke Bryan cover band will perform at the final event.
· RFP Update - An RFP was received from DeCrescente Distributing and Olivia is negotiating the cash sponsorship amount. The RFP came in at $6,000, Olivia is asking for 10,000 which would meet the amount given in 2022. Suggestion was made to include pertinent information on the initial request to give to potential distributors (eg. the amount of products sold and the number of attendees at past events.)

· City of Troy Update - Olivia met with the city recently regarding hanging brackets and tree planting and was given the “go ahead.” National Grid will likely help hang the baskets this spring. Holiday decor is still to be determined. 

· ARPA funds - paperwork is still being navigated. The BID has already submitted everything that was required. City Council is meeting to discuss this week.

· CDTA Rider Program Rollout - Olivia reports there will be a press conference held to announce the Rider program rollout. The date is to be determined and updates will be sent to the board.

· President’s Report									Matt Callahan
· Board Seats
· 2024 Board Elections - The election will be on May 8th. The election slate includes James Kehoe as a Class A board member; Kury Ketchum as a Class A board member; and Tara Rainstorm as a Class A board member; as well as Monica Simon as a Class B board member; with all appearing on the ballot. New members will be invited to the May board meeting.
· 2024 Executive Committee Elections - The 2024 executive committee slate to be voted on at the May meeting will include Sarah Caciola as president, Dave Gardell as vice president, Clarke Foley as treasurer (effective as of the June board meeting) and Sam Toews as secretary; pending board approval. Jeff Mirel was thanked for his service to the board as he is terming out next month.

· Standing Committee Rosters - Matt sent out a roster last night to be reviewed by board members. There are 4 standing committees including the executive committee, the audit committee, the finance committee, and the governance committee which meets quarterly to review bylaws and compliance. The Finance Committee will plan to meet more frequently based on current status of the budget. Open committees include the beautification committee, the quality-of-life committee, and the retail & marketing committee.
· Executive Director Annual Review – The executive director’s review was completed with Olivia. Matt announced that he received really good feedback, and the final results can be shared with the board.

· Committee Reports
· Beautification Committee 								Sam Toews
· Minutes from last month’s meeting were sent out under separate cover. No new updates at this time.

· Retail & Marketing Committee 						Theresa Van Duyne
· Star D’Angelo is joining the retail committee. Theresa announces that businesses are asked to do a floral theme in their windows ahead of Riverfest. Suggestion to send out vendor applications by March each year. Teresa reported that Black Friday, Small Business Saturday, and the Victorian Stroll all fall on the same weekend which will be problematic for retailers in 2024; however, Norris clarified that the stroll is scheduled to be held Sunday December 8th instead. Positive feedback from vendors who have registered for Riverfest has been received. Recommendation for BID employees to walk the district and talk to business owners. Questions raised regarding the marketing coordinator’s role and responsibilities. Request to update “wayfinding signs” to highlight the shopping district and antique districts within the city. Suggestion for a “where to park” map on the website. Retail theft continues to be a problem. The city of Troy has a form online to submit videos of thefts. Request to have community officers walk the district after 11:00 PM. City of Troy is working on a program to involve the community officers to help deter theft.

· New Business
· Norris announced that the leadership institute applications are due in May and he put out a call for applications.
· RPI’s 200th anniversary events are being planned and there is a site with information on it which will be shared with the board by Kirk.
· Board discussion regarding how to promote Troy: three factors that were highlighted included parking, walkability, and crime reduction.

Meeting adjourned at 10:10am.
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